
 
CANADA 
PROVINCE OF QUEBEC 
MRC PONTIAC 
MUNICIPALITY OF ALLEYN & CAWOOD 
 
 
BY LAW NUMBER 2023-002: WASTE MANAGEMENT & COMPOSTING BY-LAW 
 
 
WHEREAS  By Law 2023-002 was presented at the January 16, 2023, Council meeting and a 

motion of notice was given by Councillor: Darryl Mayer 
 
WHEREAS the Municipal Council of Alleyn and Cawood want to offer an improved waste 

management system to their ratepayers; 
 
WHEREAS the Municipal Council of Alleyn and Cawood will introduce a new policy of 

waste removal and now offer a composting service; 
 
WHEREAS the Municipal Council of Alleyn & Cawood would like to encourage recycling 

and composting in order to receive financial benefits, such as grants from 
provincial government as well, the municipality pays less money per ton for 
recycling and composting as apposed to household garbage; 

 
WHEREAS the Municipality has purchased a standard size garbage truck and will provide 

bins for household waste (garbage), recycling and composting that will be 
distributed to all residents with a building or trailer on their property.   

 
ARTICLE ONE: the Municipality will distribute garbage, recycling and composting bins to 

each property with a building or trailer. Each residential property will 
receive one of each bin and a commercial property will receive two of 
each bin if required. Each property will be able to purchase additional bins 
at a cost of $100 for garbage bin, $100 for recycle bin and $80 for a 
composting bin. If in the event a bin is destroyed, damaged or stolen, it is 
the responsibility of the ratepayer to replace the bin. You cannot provide 
your own bin; it has to be a bin provided by the Municipality. 

 
ARTICLE TWO: the Municipality will no long pickup garbage bags that are not inside the 

household waste bins. All bags (both household waste & recycling) must 
be inside the appropriate container to ensure that no bags are torn open by 
animals or birds. 

 
ARTICLE THREE: the Municipal garbage truck will service private roads to continue our 

waste removal service however, the road must be a minimum of 12 feet 
wide with a turnround that is a minimum 40 feet diameter at the end of the 
road, in order for the garbage truck to safely navigate the road. All private 
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roads must be maintained in summer and winter. If any of these conditions 
are not followed waste removal services will be terminated until the 
situation is rectified. If the garbage truck cannot safely travel on any 
private road, the municipality will create / excavate an area at an 
intersection of the private road, where ratepayers can bring their bins for 
pickup.  

 
ARTICLE FOUR: the Municipality will publish annually a Waste Management Calendar 

indicating when each pickup will be scheduled. Garbage and recycling 
pickups will be weekly. Composting will be picked up weekly for the 
months of May to October then they will switch to a by-weekly pickup for 
the months of November to April. 

 
    

Adopted 
 

    
Carl Mayer     Isabelle Cardinal 
Mayor      Director General       
 
 
 
 

 
 

 

 

  

 


